Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

May 15, 2019


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

May 15, 2019

The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second scheduled meeting in May on this date at 7:00 p.m. The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Charles H. Givens, Sr., Robert M. Massimiano and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Assistant Finance Director A. Beth Moran; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Commissioner Jean A. Broomell was excused from the meeting.

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


Mayor Alt expressed condolences to the family regarding the death of former Town Attorney H. Norman Wilson.


ACTION:
The minutes of the May 1, 2019 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.

ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt asked Mr. George to present items from the Town Administrator’s report in the interim prior to the Public Hearing, scheduled at 7:05 p.m.

Town Administrator’s Report

Proclamation P8-2019 Safe Boating Week


Mr. George presented Proclamation P8-2019 Safe Boating Week for approval.  A copy of Proclamation P8-2019 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Proclamation P8-2019 Safe Boating Week was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present. 

Ordinance 2-2019 – Amending the Code of the Town of Elkton, Title 13, Chapter 13.04, Section 13.04.090 – Major Facilities Charges; Front Foot Assessment Charges Extension of Waivers – Presented for Adoption

Mr. George presented Ordinance 2-2019 – amending the Code of the Town of Elkton, Title 13, Chapter 13.04, Section 13.04.090 – Major Facilities Charges; Front Foot Assessment Charges – Extension of Waivers – for adoption. He stated the purpose of Ordinance 2-2019 is to extend the current waiver on Major Facilities Charges and Front Foot Assessment Charges on new residential development through May, 2022. A copy of Ordinance 2-2019 was placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Ordinance 2-2019, amending the Code of the Town of Elkton, Title 13, Chapter 13.04, Section 13.04.090 – Major Facilities Charges; Front Foot Assessment Charges – Extension of Waivers, was adopted on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present. 


Public Hearing – Constant Yield Tax Rate

Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing open at 7:05 p.m.


Mr. Repole read the following statement into the record of the minutes:

The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton propose to increase real property taxes.

1. For the tax year beginning July 1, 2019, the estimated real property assessable base will increase by 1.9% from $1,144,510,800 to $1,165,788,148.

2. If the Town of Elkton maintains the current tax rate of $0.6356 per $100 of assessment, real property tax revenues will increase by 1.9% resulting in $135,239 of new real property tax revenues.

3. In order to fully offset the effect of increasing assessments, the real property tax rate should be reduced to $0.6240, the constant yield tax rate.

4. The Town is considering not reducing its real property tax rate enough to fully offset increasing assessments. The Town proposes to adopt a real property tax rate of $0.6356 per $100 of assessment. This tax rate is 1.9% higher than the constant yield tax rate and will generate $135,239 in additional property tax revenues.

Mayor Alt queried the Board and audience for questions or comments regarding the Constant Yield Tax Rate (CYTR). Hearing no comments, Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing closed at 7:08 p.m.


Mayor Alt asked Mr. George to present items from the Town Administrator’s report in the interim prior to the Public Hearing, scheduled at 7:10 p.m.
Town Administrator’s Report (continued)

Project 2018-003 Town Square ADA Bid Opening

Mr. George stated the Town received 2 bids for the Town Square ADA Project 2018-003. The bids were opened and read into the record of the minutes. The bid results are as follows:
	Name
	Address 
	Bid Price

	Priority Construction 
Corporation
	1315 W. Hamburg Street 

Baltimore, Maryland 21230
	$133,130.00

	GES Guardian 
Environmental Services
	70 Albe Drive

Newark, Delaware 19702
	$267,400.00


Mayor Alt questioned the amount of the engineering estimate. Ms. Minner stated the engineering estimate was $125,000. She stated the Town received $135,000 in grant funding, $25,000 of which is allocated to design, leaving $110,000 for the project. 

Mr. George requested approval of the bid award to Priority Construction Corporation, contingent upon review by the Town’s engineer. 


ACTION:
The request to award the bid to Priority Construction Corporation, contingent upon review by the Town’s engineer, was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Public Hearing – Ordinance 3-2019 Fiscal Year 2020 Budget 

Presented for Introduction

Mayor Alt called the Public Hearing to order at 7:10 p.m.

Mayor Alt presented Ordinance 3-2019 Fiscal Year 2020 (FY20) Budget for introduction. He stated Ordinance 3-2019 will be presented for adoption at the June 5, 2019 Mayor & Commissioners meeting. He noted that the proposed FY20 Budget may be amended prior to adoption.


Mayor Alt provided an overview of the proposed FY20 Budget via Power Point presentation. 

Mayor Alt stated General Fund expenditures associated with the proposed FY20 Budget were lower than FY19, noting that all departments decreased expenditure requests. He noted that Economic Development was reduced from $125,000 to $100,000, adding that this does not decrease funding of the Town’s Main Street Program.

Mayor Alt stated there will be no increase in the Real Property Tax Rate, which has remained unchanged for the past 3 years.

Mayor Alt stated the Unassigned Fund Balance has been used to balance budgets for several years. 

Mayor Alt noted the Town has reduced its debt over the past 8 years. He stated the Town will not incur debt from outside sources, adding that $616,000 will be borrowed from the Sewer Fund for the planned Community Center. 


Mayor Alt reviewed the Town’s Statement of Proprietary Funds, noting the following fund balances: Major Facility $2,477,755; Water $2,657,522; Sewer $7,097,148 for a total balance of $12,232,425.

Mayor Alt stated the Town retired nearly $12 million of debt service associated with the 2009 Wastewater Treatment Plant Upgrade and Expansion Project. 

Reviewing the proposed FY20 Budget highlights, Mayor Alt noted Real Property and Business Personal Property Tax rates will not increase. He stated water and sewer fees will remain the same while trash collection fees will increase by 50 cents per month, adding that the fee passes to the Town’s contracted hauler and the Cecil County Central Landfill. 


Mayor Alt stated that the Police Department Collective Bargaining Agreement stipulates a 3% salary increase on the anniversary date for Officers covered under the agreement. He stated no other employees will receive salary increases, and added that no vacant positions will be filled. He noted a projected increase of 5% in the Town’s Health Insurance costs.

Mayor Alt noted that the Town will continue to fund the Maryland Main Street Program at $100,000. He stated grants will be pursued to assist in the acquisition of the Armory, and added that the Town will take a loan from the Sewer Fund for the planned Community Center.

Mayor Alt queried the Board and audience for comments regarding the proposed FY20 Budget.

Mr. Ed Giblin questioned if the FY20 Budget provides the Departments of Police, Public Works and Parks and Recreation 100% of their budget requests. Mayor Alt answered in the negative, noting that vacant positions will not be filled. 

Mr. Giblin suggested funding of a program to utilize High School students for jobs such as mulching, cleanup, etc. during summer months. 

Mr. Richard Lemen expressed support for the proposed FY20 Budget. Noting staffing data, he stated it appears as if staff had been added to the Water and Sewer Funds. He questioned if staff had been increased due to the Town’s water meter replacement program. Mr. Repole answered in the negative, stating that the numbers to which Mr. Lemen referred were the result of identifying that duties of employees, such as Police, include activities associated with the Water and Sewer Funds. He said while it may appear that staff increased, it was due to clarification of coding of staff activity to specific departments. 

Mr. Lemen asked the Board to consider limits on overtime.
Mr. Lemen suggested that the Department of Public Works utilize the leaf vacuum to collect grass clippings. 

 Mr. Lemen questioned if the Town could identify a water source and discontinue purchasing water from Artesian Water. Mr. George answered in the negative, noting that the State of Maryland required the Town to be able to generate over 1 million gallons of water in an emergency. He stated the interconnection with Artesian provides that emergency backup. 

Ms. Diane Hair requested the funding of a staff person to weed downtown planters.

Hearing no additional comments, Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing closed at 7:40 p.m. 

Mayor Alt requested the Board’s approval to accept Ordinance 3-2019 Fiscal Year 2020 Budget for introduction. 

ACTION:
The request to accept Ordinance 3-2019 Fiscal Year 2020 Budget for introduction was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present.


Town Administrator’s Report (continued)

Project 2019-001 Meadow Park Lighting Bid Opening

Mr. George stated the Town received 1 bid for the Meadow Park Lighting Project 2019-001. The bid was opened and read into the record of the minutes. The bid result follows:

	Name
	Address
	Bid Price

	Eastern Sales & Engineering


	6102 Falls Road

Baltimore, MD  21209
	$264,897



Mr. George stated the bid amount exceeds the $210,000 grant funds for the project. Mayor Alt asked to contact Eastern Sales & Engineering regarding the disparity.

Elkton Alliance Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition – First Friday Events

Mr. George presented a request from the Elkton Alliance for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for First Friday events from 5:00 p.m. until 8:00 p.m. on July 5th, August 2nd and September 6th.

ACTION:
The request from the Elkton Alliance for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for First Friday events from 5:00 p.m. until 8:00 p.m. on July 5th, August 2nd and September 6th was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Elkton Alliance Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition – Dinner Under the Stars Event

Mr. George presented a request from the Elkton Alliance for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Dinner Under the Stars event from 7:00 p.m. until 10:30 p.m. on June 15th.


ACTION:
The request from the Elkton Alliance for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Dinner Under the Stars event from 7:00 p.m. until 10:30 p.m. on June 15th was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

Public Comment

Mr. Ed Ginder requested weed control on the Route 213 bridge, north of Railroad Avenue. 

Mr. Ed Giblin suggested a picnic for Town employees.

Ms. Sarah Guns expressed appreciation to the Department of Public Works and the Voices of Hope for assistance with a recent cleanup day in the Hollingsworth Manor neighborhood. 


Ms. Pat Opal requested mosquito spraying on the Historic Elk Landing property prior to a scheduled Cub Scout event in June.


Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:49 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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